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Mattie Clyburn Rice Memorial Dedication – Real Daughter of the Confederacy 
 

 

The Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 was honored to support the Mattie Clyburn Rice Memorial Dedication on 18th October 2014 in Monroe, North Carolina 

Photo: Ronald Lee Perdue 
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The Grey Line – The Official Newsletter of the Garnett-

Pettigrew Chapter 67, Confederate Officers of North Carolina 

Society, Military Order of Stars & Bars is published bi-

monthly. All material not identified from other sources is 

copyrighted by the Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 and may not 

be reproduced without written permission. We reserve the 

right to not accept any advertisement or article we feel is 

detrimental to the principles of our Historical Honor Society 

or the Honor of our Southern Heritage. 
 

Address all correspondence, comments, change of address or 

questions to Commander Ron Perdue, 336 880 8243, email - 

gpmosb@gmail.com  or PO Box 5641, High Point, NC 27262. 
 

Visit our website at http://www.mosbnc.org/greensboro.htm  
 

NOW ON FACEBOOK - https://www.facebook.com/#!/pages/Garnett-

Pettigrew-Chapter-67-MOSB/516792171711160 

 

Military Order of Stars & Bars 
 
 

The War Between the States produced some of the most 

outstanding civil and military leaders in the history of 

mankind. To perpetuate the idealism that animated the 

Confederate Cause and to honor the courage, devotion and 

endurance of those who dedicated their lives and services 

during four years of devastating war, and who, throughout the 

dreadful decade of reconstruction, labored heroically for the 

restoration of self-government as the most precious heritage of 

the American Revolution, male descendants of the officers 

who honorably served in the Army, Navy and other 

commands of the Confederate States of America and male 

descendants of the elected and appointed officials of the 

Confederate Executive and Legislative branches of 

government unite to establish The Military Order of the Stars 

and Bars, a patriotic Society.  
 

If eligible, we invite you to join this prestigious organization. 

More information available on the MOSB official website or 

contact our Chapter’s Adjutant Ronnie Roach, 919 602 2449, 

ronnie_s_roach@hotmail.com  or mail at 303 Shambley Road, 

Mebane, NC 27302 for assistance with your application. 

 

 

 

Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 
 
 

The Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 of the Confederate Officers 

of North Carolina Society – Military Order of Stars & Bars 

was established in 1984 in Danville, Virginia. 
 

The Chapter was named in honor of General Richard Garnett 

of Virginia and General James J. Pettigrew of North Carolina. 
 

The Chapter was honored with the “Dr. James M. Edwards 

Distinguished Chapter Award” in 1998 for Best Chapter in the 

Confederation. In 1996, 2006 and 2011 our newsletter was re-

cognized with the “Captain John Morton Newsletter Award” 

and 2
nd

 Place in 2013. The Chapter was recognized with the 

“Turner J. Fakes Award” for best Chapter scrapbook in the 

Confederation in 2006, 2007, 2010 and 2011. 
 

The Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 has adopted and maintains 

five Confederate Infantry Brigade markers including A.P. Hill 

Headquarters, Carter’s Battery, 11
th

 Mississippi Regiment and 

the state monuments of Tennessee, Mississippi and Georgia at 

the Gettysburg National Military Park. 
 

Our meetings are held at the Monticello Community Center 

located at 7069 McLeansville Road, in Monticello, NC.  
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Our Pledge 
 

 

We, the posterity of the Officer Corps and civil 
officials of the Confederacy, do pledge ourselves 
to commemorate and honor the service of 
leadership these men rendered in the cause of the 
fundamental American principles of self-
determination and states' rights and to 
perpetuate the true history of their deeds for the 
edification of ourselves, our society, and for 
generations yet unborn. 

 

Salutes to our Flags 
I salute the Confederate Flag with affection, reverence, 
and undying devotion to cause for which it stands... 
 
 
 
 

I salute the North Carolina Flag and pledge to the Old 
North State love, loyalty, and faith… 
 
 
 
 

I salute the Flag of Virginia, with reverence and 
patriotic devotion to the “Mother of States and 
Statesmen” which it represents – the “Old Dominion,” 
where liberty and independence was born. 

 

Chapter Events Calendar 
 

OUR 30
TH

 ANNIVERSARY OBSERVANCE 

The members of the Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 invite you 

to join us for our 30
th
 Anniversary during a special meeting 

on Saturday evening, November 15
th

 2014 at 6:30 pm at our 

Chapter’s Headquarters in the Monticello Community Center 

at 7069 McLeansville Road in Monticello, North Carolina. 
 
 

ROBERT E. LEE BIRTHDAY CELEBRATION 

The 26
th
 Annual Robert E. Lee Birthday Celebration will be 

held on Saturday, January 17, 2015 at the old State Capitol in 

Raleigh, North Carolina. Our brethren in the Captain James 

Iredell Waddell Chapter 32 of Raleigh will be hosting this 

event and we invite to join us as we support them.  
 

We are excited to announce the special keynote speakers will 

be Ron & Don Kennedy of Louisiana, well known authors of 

the bestselling book “The South Was Right”.  Program starts 

at 2:00 pm with period music starting at 1:30 pm. 

mailto:gpmosb@gmail.com
http://www.mosbnc.org/greensboro.htm
https://www.facebook.com/#!/pages/Garnett-Pettigrew-Chapter-67-MOSB/516792171711160
https://www.facebook.com/#!/pages/Garnett-Pettigrew-Chapter-67-MOSB/516792171711160
mailto:ronnie_s_roach@hotmail.com
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Special Invitation 
 
 

 
 

Our Chapter’s 30th Anniversary Observance 
 
 

 The Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 invites you to join us 

as we celebrate our Chapter’s 30
th

 Anniversary during a 

special meeting on Saturday evening, November 15
th

, at 

our Monticello Headquarters. 
 

Our Chapter was established on November 6
th
 1984 in 

the City of Danville, Virginia with twenty two charter 

members from North Carolina and Virginia. 
 

In order to represent both States of these new members 

in the Military Order of Stars & Bars, the Chapter was 

named in honor of General Richard Garnett of Virginia 

and General James J. Pettigrew of North Carolina. 
 

In the early years the meetings was held in Danville until 

moving to Greensboro was more convenient for more of 

the members as the chapter grew in membership. 
 

We are hoping to have a few of the charter members at 

this 30
th

 Anniversary observance and regret that many of 

the original members have passed.  
 

This gathering of fellowship will be in the tradition of a 

Homecoming with everyone bringing a covered dish.   

All are invited to join us for this celebration. 
 
 

Remembrance of Charter Members 
 

James E. Anderson, Edwin B. Braswell, Jr., C. Michael 

Briggs, John J. Brown, Jr., J.T. Ellis, Thomas B. Fowler, 

E. Clark Graves, Jr., Bertram Hayes-Davis, Gary Lee 

Hall, F. Lawrence McFall, Jr., H.F. McLendon, Darrell 

E. Malcom, Arthur W. Miller, Jr., James A. Miller, Jr., 

Marvin L. Osborne, Kenneth Rockwell, T.J. Sanders, Jr., 

Henry C. Siegner, Locke W. Smith, Jr., R. Lester 

Snyder, Jeffrey H. Stepp and Joe L. Wade. 

  

 

 

 

Chapter News 
 
 

REMINDER: MEMBERSHIP DUES 
 

Southern Gentlemen of the Order, 
 

  It is that time of year again! Please remember to bring your 

dues to our meeting on Saturday, November 15
th

 or send a 

check addressed to Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 and mail to 

Ronnie Roach, 303 Shambley Road, Mebane, NC 27302. 
 

  If you have any questions you can contact Adjutant Roach at 

919 602 2449 or by email at ronnie_s_roach@hotmail.com.  
 

SPECIAL NATIONAL RECOGNITION 
 

  On August 4, 2014 our Past Commander Rodney Williams 

was honored to recognize Mrs. Christine Caldron McPeak by 

presenting her the Varinia Howell Davis Award. 
 

  This prestigious award represented by a beautiful and faithful 

likeness of Varina Howell Davis etched on medal and certifi-

cate, is presented to a lady who has demonstrated significant 

allegiance and support of our Southern Culture and History. 

This is the highest honor that the Military Order of Stars & 

Bars can bestow upon a lady. Created by PCIC Ed Cailleteau 

in 1990, the award may only be received one time and is pre-

sented by the Commander General or his designated repre-

sentative. A special presentation program accompanies the 

awarding of this medal and certificate. 
 

   Mrs. McPeak has supported the Military Order of Stars & 

Bars for several years. She volunteered personal time on many 

occasions to support Past Commander R. Williams with our 

local chapter and during his terms of service as the North 

Carolina Society Commander. She scanned and restored 

numerous old North Carolina & National MOSB newsletters 

that were provided to the Webmaster General to be stored in 

the National Newsletter Archive section. She has also scanned 

numerous hard copy photos for several MOSB publications 

including Chapter & State. She also designed and printed the 

programs for the NC Society conventions in 2012 and 2013. 

 

 
 

Varina Howell Davis Award 

 Your Ancestor an Officer in the Confederacy? 
 

We invite you to join us to honor their courage, dedication, 

duty, sacrifice, service and valor by remembering them as a 

member of the Military Order of Stars & Bars. 
 

mailto:ronnie_s_roach@hotmail.com
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Commander’s Report 
 

 We are proud to report the Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 enjoyed great 

food and fellowship in our August Meeting with guests and members.  
 

 There were many exciting moments with some of our chapter members 

recognized with National Awards, a promotion in our Memorial Cannon 

Crew and especially the introduction of new members to our chapter. 
 

 The meeting started with Past ANV Commander Larry Brown and new 

ANV Commander John Williams sharing a report from their experiences 

representing our chapter this year at the 2014 National Reunion of the 

Military Order of Stars & Bars in historic Charleston, South Carolina. 
 

  We were pleased to hear that the North Carolina Society was recognized 

by the General Society for their dedication to the Order. Our friends with 

the Captain James I. Waddell Chapter 32 in Raleigh received the honor of 

receiving the Colonel Walter Hopkins Award for Distinguished Chapter. 
 
 
 
 

  The Captain James I. Waddell Chapter 32 of Raleigh was also recognized with the Lt. General Simon Buckner Award for the most 

membership retention in the Army of Northern Virginia. Their publication “The Shenandoah” and Editor Byron E. Brady was also the 

recipient of the Captain John Morton Award for Best Chapter Newsletter. Byron E. Brady would also be honored as editor of the pub-

lication “Farthest To The Front” of the North Carolina Society to receive the Col. Walter H. Taylor Award of Best Society Newsletter. 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

Past ANV Commander Larry Brown and our new ANV Commander John Williams of 
our Chapter sharing report on the 2014 MOS&B National Reunion in Charleston. 

 

 They were happy to inform us that well deserving individuals from the State of 

North Carolina were recognized with National Awards. There was a surprise after 

their report on the Reunion with the presentation of awards to chapter members. 
 

  ANV Commander John Williams had the privilege of presenting the prestigious 

Col. John Pelham Legion of Merit Award on behalf of the General Society to our 

chapter Commander Ronald Lee Perdue and Adjutant Ronnie Smith Roach. 
 

 The Col. John Pelham Legion of Merit Award is presented by the General 

Society of the Military Order of Stars & Bars to those members that have 

demonstrated outstanding leadership abilities, personified the character of our 

Confederate Officers and performed exceptional work on behalf of the Society.  
 

  The Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 Confederate Memorial Cannon Crew – 2nd 

Co. G, 40th NC Troops, Orange Light Artillery, CSA "Patterson Battery" were 

recognized with the Commander General's Service Award by Commander 

General Toni Turk at the National Reunion in Charleston, South Carolina. There 

was a special ceremony during our meeting for this well deserved recognition by 

the Commander General to be witnessed by their fellow members. 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

ANV Commander John Williams presenting the MOSB General Society ς 
Col. John Pelham Legion of Merit Award to ƻǳǊ ŎƘŀǇǘŜǊΩǎ Commander 
Ronald Lee Perdue and Adjutant Ronnie Smith Roach in a ceremony.  

 
  Our chapter is very proud of our members serving in the Confederate Memorial Cannon Crew for their commitment and dedication to 

supporting many of our Friends of the Order by making some noise with a cannon salute during their Memorial Services.  
 
 

 
 
 

hǳǊ /ƘŀǇǘŜǊΩǎ Confederate Memorial Cannon Crew - 2nd Co. G, 40th North Carolina Troops, Orange Light Artillery, CSA "Patterson Battery" receives the Commander General's Service Award 
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  Our Chapter’s Adjutant, Ronnie Smith Roach, had the privilege of presenting the 

ANV Commander Certificate to John Williams on the behalf of the General IHQRS 

as Chief of Staff of the North Carolina Society, Military Order of Stars & Bars. 
 

  The Chapter would like to congratulate Compatriot Williams for his success in the 

election at the National Reunion and his new opportunity to serve as the Commander 

of the Army of Northern Virginia in the Military Order of Stars & Bars.  
 

  Chief of Staff Roach also had the privilege of presenting the prestigious National 

General Thomas Jackson Award to the new ANV Commander. This recognition was 

received at the National Reunion in Charleston by the Commander General but we 

wanted to have another special ceremony for this recognition in our meeting to be 

witnessed by his fellow chapter members. 
 

  The General Thomas Jackson Award is presented to a member who maintains a 

Confederate Officer’s grave including the installation of the Confederate Cross of 

Honor and a suitable plaque to mark the officer’s grave. This award is administered 

by the General Thomas Jackson Medal Committee of the General Society. 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

MOSB North Carolina Society Chief of Staff Ronnie S. Roach presents 
John Williams the MOSB IHQRS General Thomas Jackson Award.  

 

 
 
 

Captain Larry Brown & Crew Member John Williams of oǳǊ /ƘŀǇǘŜǊΩǎ Confederate Memorial Cannon Crew 
presented Mr. Calvin Jones ά/ƻǊǇƻǊŀƭ {ǘǊƛǇŜǎέ for his recent promotion by the crew for his dedication. 

 
 

 The Confederate Memorial Cannon Crew recognized a 

member for their commitment and dedication. We had the 

unique privilege to witness Captain Larry Brown and John 

Williams presenting Corporal Stripes to Mr. Calvin Jones 

for his well deserved promotion from members of the crew. 
 

  Our members are excited to welcome new members to our 

chapter in the near future. In our August meeting we 

accepted the recommendations of four new members to our 

chapter. Lt. Commander P. Dwain Roberts presented Chris 

Laton, J. Keith Jones presented D. Rudy Rudisill and 

Commander Ron Perdue presented Damon Webb as new 

members into the Military Order of Stars & Bars. Adjutant 

Ronnie Roach reported Anthony Dai Bolick of Taylorsville 

wishes to transfer his membership to our chapter. We are 

looking forward to welcoming these gentlemen. 
 

  Past Commander Larry Brown was our speaker sharing 

history on General Archibald Godwin, born in Virginia and 

the third commandant of the Salisbury Confederate Prison. 

General Godwin formed the 57
th
 Regiment NC Troops, 

fought in many battles during the war and was killed at the 

Battle of Third Winchester where he is buried. 

 

 

 
  The members in attendance decided not to have our scheduled meetings in the months of October and December this year in 

order to celebrate our chapter’s 30
th
 Anniversary with a special meeting on November 15

th
 at our Monticello Headquarters. We are 

hoping to have charter members present at this meeting. We regret that the majority of the charter members are no longer with us 

but we will dedicate our special meeting to their memory. 
 

  The 30
th
 Anniversary celebration will be conducted in the tradition of a “Homecoming” with everyone bringing a covered dish. 

We invite everyone to join us and encourage our members to bring family, friends and guests as we celebrate this milestone. 
 

  In closing it was an honor to serve as the Chairman of the Mattie Clyburn Rice Memorial Dedication which was held on Saturday, 

October 18
th
 2014 at Hillcrest Cemetery in Monroe, North Carolina. It was a day that will never be forgotten as her family of fellow 

descendants of Confederate Veterans representing the Military Order of Stars & Bars, the Order of the Confederate Rose, the Sons of 

Confederate Veterans and the United Daughters of the Confederacy joined her family in remembering and celebrating the life of this 

courageous lady. It is difficult to describe in words how special this day was to everyone in attendance. 
 

  It was a blessing to witness our Confederate Memorial Cannon Crew firing a tribute in memory of a Real Daughter of the Confederacy. 

As Commander it is an honor to report that several of our members were involved in this Memorial Service. I would like to personally 

thank all of you for your support on this special day as we joined the family in honoring her wish of being laid to rest at the foot of her 

father’s grave. There were many memorable moments but the highlight of the day was the unveiling of a gift to the family. 
 

 This gift was as unique as Ms. Mattie, a Georgia granite marker with bronze markers from all four of the organizations representing the 

descendants of Confederate Veterans. The inscription “Real Daughter of the Confederacy” is very fitting with her years of dedication to 

the memory of her father. But also, as one of the granddaughters recently said “Grandma was Real”, indeed she was.   
 

As always, I remain in dedicated service with you, to the Guardianship of their Memory… 
 

Ronald Lee Perdue, Commander 

Garnett-Pettigrew Chapter 67 

Military Order of Stars & Bars 
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Mattie Clyburn Rice 
 
 

Real Daughter of the Confederacy 
 

Memorial Service 

Dedication & Unveiling  
 

2:00 pm on Saturday 
 
 

18th October 2014 
 
 

Hillcrest Cemetery 

Monroe, North Carolina 
 

 

 
                                                                                                      - Photo: Ronald Lee Perdue 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Special Gift to the Family 
 

 
                                                                                                      - Photo: Ronald Lee Perdue 

 

A Special Day for Ms. Mattie Clyburn Rice on the 

8
th

 of December 2012 when she had the privilege of 

her lifelong dream of paying tribute to her father 

along with nine others by unveiling the historic 

Union County Pensioners of Color Marker at the 

old Union County Courthouse in  Monroe, NC. 

 
 

 

OUR SPECIAL RECOGNITION OF THE FAMILY OF MATTIE CLYBURN RICE 
 

 
                                                                                                                                         - Photo: Judy Smith Photography 

 

 

PRESENTATION OF THE COLORS ς 16
TH

 SOUTH CAROLINA COLOUR GUARD  
 

 
                                                                                                                                         - Photo: Judy Smith Photography 

 
 

A WREATH OF REMEMBRANCE ς HONORING CONFEDERATES OF COLOR 
 

      
                                                                                                                                         - Photo: Judy Smith Photography 

 
 

ά!a!½LbD Dw!/9έ ς TERRY GRISSOP, CAMP 36, SC INFANTRY SCV 
 

 
                                                                                                                                         - Photo: Judy Smith Photography 

 

 



 

 

  

MILITARY MUSKETS SALUTE ς SONS OF CONFEDERATE VETERANS 
 

 
 

                                                                                                                                                       - Photo: Jonny Alexander 
 

MILITARY CANNON SALUTE ς MOSB GARNETT-PETTIGREW CHAPTER 67 
 

 
 

                                                                                                                                         - Photo: Judy Smith Photography 

Photography 

 
 

MATTIE CLYBURN RICE MEMORIAL DEDICATION IS A DAY THAT WILL NEVER BE FORGOTTEN BY HER FAMILY AND FELLOW CONFEDERATE DESCENDANTS 
 

 

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              - Photo: Judy Smith Photography 

hotography 
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SPECIAL UNVEILING OF GIFT OF A GRAVE MARKER TO THE FAMILY 
 

 
 

- Photo: Judy Smith Photography 
 

 
 

- Photo: Jonny Alexander 

 

PHOTOS OF A FEW OF MEMBERS OF THE GARNETT-PETTIGREW CHAPTER 67, NORTH CAROLINA SOCIETY, MILITARY ORDER OF STARS & BARS PRESENT   

 
 

Commander Ronald Lee Perdue 

 

 
 

Adjutant Ronnie Smith Roach 

 

 
 

Past Commander Rodney Williams 

 

 
 

Compatriot Damon Webb 

 

 
 

Lt. Commander P. Dwain Roberts 

 

 
Chris Laton 

 
 

Keith Jones 
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